THE CITY OF SAN DIEGO
TO THE PARK AND RECREATION BOARD

DATE ISSUED: November 9, 2015 REPORT NO: 101
ATTENTION: Park and Recreation Board
Agenda of November 16, 2015
SUBJECT: Naming of Native Plant Garden at Ruffin Canyon in Honor of Bonnie
Hough
SUMMARY

Issue — Should the Park and Recreation Board approve the naming of the native plant garden at
Ruftin Canyon Open Space?

Director’s Recommendation — The Department does not take a position on facility
naming requests.

Other Recommendations —

e OnJune 6, 2015, the Friends of Ruffin Canyon voted unanimously to initiate the
~ naming of the native plant garden next to Taft Middle School as a memorial to
Bonnie Hough a founder and chair of the Friends of Ruffin Canyon.

e On June 24, 2015, the Serra Mesa Community Council voted unanimously to
approve this community memorial for Bonnie Hough. Carl Dimas, Chair. Letter
sent to BPearson@sandiego.gov.

e OnlJuly 16, 2015, the Serra Mesa Planning Group voted unanimously to approve
sending a letter in support of this community memorial for Bonnie Hough, Cindy
Moore, Chair.

e On September 15, 2015, the Serra Mesa Park and Recreation Council voted
unanimously to approve this community memorial for Bonnie Hough. John
Cima, Chair. Consensus for this memorial was also given on July 21, 2015.

Fiscal Impact — None
BACKGROUND

A request was made by the public for this action. Staff has assisted with processing this request
in accordance with Park and Recreation Board Policy #1001, “Naming of Parks and Recreation ;
Facilities” (copy attached). Attached is background in support of the proposal. |




Page 2
Naming of Native Plant Garden at Ruffin Canyon Open Space
November 9, 2015

DISCUSSION

The naming of the native plant garden in honor of Bonnie Hough is in compliance with Park and
Recreation Board Policy #1001. The community has also requested that a boulder/plaque be
installed to identify the named area. This request would be considered by the Park and
Recreation Department Director should the Park and Recreation Board approve the naming

request.

ALTERNATIVES

Do not approve the naming of the native plant garden in honor of Bonnie Hough.

Respectfully submitted,

VWi

>
Chris Zirkle
Deputy Director
Open Space Division
CZ/ja
Attachments:

A. Location Map — Ruffin Canyon
B. Park and Recreation Board Policy #1001 — Naming of Parks and Recreation Facilities

C. Background Information
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No. 1001
(Revised 11/15/01)
PARK_AND RECREATION BOARD POLICY
SUBIECT: - ' . Naming of Parks and Recreation Facilities
BACKGROUND: : The public sometimes suggests that parks and recreation fa(;lhtxes |
: be named after persons, living or dead ' :
PURPOSE: . To provide a sy-stematic procedure for -thc naming of parks and

-recreation facilities which will assist in théir location by the
citizenry; and to develop a method for. the retnnuon of names of -

historical or fiscal 51 ignificance. -

POLICY: . Asageneral pohcy, parks and recreation facilities should be named
to identify their locations. Especially for parks, the name of the -
community area, the names of nearby geographic features, the
narnes of adjacent schools and street names should be given first -
considération. However, they may also be named tor individuals,
living.ordead, who are of historical significance to the local area or
who have made major financial contributions in the opinion of the
‘appropriate Recreation Councils and/or other advisory. bodies,
Board comrnittees and the filll Board. Facilities within parks;
(such as buildings, gyms, courts,€tc.) are more appropriate for .
naming after individuals than are parks. '

Renaming a facility for a persen, when that facility is already -
named for a person, should only be undertaken with the utmost
consideration. Every attempt should be made to contact the person
or heirs of the person for whom the facility is currently named, to
present their views verbally, or in writing, ata public hearing.

PROCEDURE: -~ ' The Recreation Cotncil effected by the p_rolﬁosed name change,
shall hold a public hearing to review the request and the supporting

documents and information, and shall make recorr_i.m.e:ndatipns to
the Area Committees and the Park and Recreation Board on any
and all recommended changes to'the renaming of existing facilities.

SUBSTANTIATION: Park and Recreation Board Minutes of 6/ 16/83‘ (page 2469)
Park and Recrsation Board Minutes of November 15, 2001 (pacre

4).

(CWy Documents\WPDOCS\Park & Ree Bossd\Bours polic;:s\nmning of parks & ree facilivies (#1001 ) wl}




Attachment C

Date: Sept. 13, 2015

To: Jason W. Alan. Senior Park Ranger. Open Space Canyons. City of San Diego
and the City Park and Recreation Board

From: Friends of Ruffin Canyon (Monica Fuentes and Kevin Johnston. Co Chairs).

Subject: Request to be placed on the Park and Recreation Board Agenda to present our request for a
Serra Mesa Community Memorial for Bonnie Hough (Feb.24. 1949 - May 11, 2013) on park land next to
Taft Middle School at 9191 Gramercy Drive 92123,

Issue: Should the Park and Recreation Board approve the naming of the native habitat garden next to
Taft Middle School and the entrance to Ruftin Canvon "THE BONNIE HOUGH NATIVE HABITAT
GARDEN" and placing a memorial boulder with a plaque designating the name of the garden.

Recommendations:

e On Septernber 13, 2013, the Serra Mesa Park and Recreation Council voted unanimously to
approve this community memorial for Bonnie Hough. John Cima. Chair. Consensus for this
memorial was also given on July 21, 2015,

s On July 16, 2015. the Serra Mesa Planning Group voted unanimously to approve sending a
letter in support of this community memorial for Bonnie Hough. Cindy Moore, Chair.

»  On June 24, 2015, the Serra Mesa Community Council voted unanimously to approve this
community memorial for Bonnie Hough. Carl Dimas, Chair. Letter sent to
BPearsonisandiego.gov

*  OnJune 6. 20135, the Friends of Ruffin Canyon voted unanimously to initiate the naming the
native plant garden next 1o Taft as a memorial to Bonnie Hough a founder and chair of Friends
of Ruffin Canyon.

BACKGROUND
There has been overwhelming support for naming the park land native plant garden at the entrance to
Ruffin Canyon next to Taft Middle School "The Bonnie Hough Native Habitat Garden" in her
memory. Bonnie Hough served Serra Mesa well. Bonnie Hough will be remembered as a leader and
crusader for Ruffin Canyon and all open space in Serra Mesa. The City purchased Ruffin Canyon in
1988 as designated open space for Serra Mesa. Bonnie was a charter member of Friends of Ruffin
Canyon. This group worked with Councilmember Donna Frye to get this open space dedicated in
2003.
s Bonnie was the chair of Serra Mesa's Friends of Ruffin Canyon from 2002 to 2015, It was
under her leadership that Ruffin Canyon was dedicated as open space in January of 2003.
Monthly canyon cleanups and yearly community cleanups were sponsored by Friends of
Ruffin Canyon. The Friends latest project is promoting for a safe trail through the canyon to
Mission Valley with funds from the River Conservaney.
« Bonnie was an activist for our community environment. By starting the Taft Service Club in
2005 and becoming a Partners In Education with Taft, the Friends of Ruffin Canyon and the
students planted and cared for a native plant garden on the east side of the school on park
land. This former mustard and thistle patch is now the home of many native plants - buck
wheat, tar weed, lemonade berry, toyan, broom baccharis. sage, ¢te. etc.
s Also during this time, Taft Middle school was the recipient of a grant from the American
Society of Landscape Architect's Legacy Project that built a garden area at the school.




s Bonnie wrote articles for the " Serra Mesa Observer " regularly about the canyon The articles
informed the community of the hiking trails and native plants in our canyons and open space.

* Bonnie served on the Community Council Board and attended many Serra Mesa Park and
Recreation and Planning Group meetings. She represented our community at Canyon Lands
and River Conservancy meetings She was an active community member.

For these reasons and many more. the community should recognize Bonnie Hough. The articles found
in the "Serra Mesa Observer" about Bonnie will also be included in the formal application to the San
Diego Park and Recreation Board. Jason Allen, Senior Park Ranger will be assisting us with this
application and recommendations for naming this park land for Bonnie. .




Serra Mesa Planning Group

A Recognized San Diego City Planning Group - Serving the Citizens of Serra Mesa

Post Office Box 23315 San Diego, CA 92193
smpg@serramesa.org

July 19,2015

Serra Mesa Park and Recreation Council
Serra Mesa Recreation Center

9020 Village Glen Drive

San Diego, CA 92123

Dear Park and Recreation Council Board,

On July 16, 2015, the Serra Mesa Planning Group voted unanimously in favor of sending this
endorsement letter for naming the native habitat garden next to Taft Middle School and at the
entrance to Ruffin Canyon on Gramercy Avenue “The Bonnie Hough Native Habitat Garden”
and placing a memorial boulder with a plaque in memory of Bonnie Hough at the entrance to the
garden and Ruffin Canyon.

Respectiully,

W %? Mf‘gﬂf//

Cindy Moore
Chair, Serra Mesa Planning Mesa Planning Group






Mary Jean Johnson

Fronm: cdernas@san.rr.com

Sent: Saturday, July 18, 2015 1.13 PM

Ta: BPearson@sandisgo.gov

Ce: ' Scott Sherman; Jon Cima

Subject: Comemunity Memorsial for Bonnie Hough

SCHOOL AND BT
HABITAT GAR
BOUNIE HOUGE

o
1 { ;
B, AvVe., T"THE BU}M_H
Z. —:.;A\.I“iu"’ A MEMORIAL L—SO LD..-_ WITH A FLAQUE
THE GRRDEN AND RUFFIN CANYOW

B ie Hough served Serrya Mesa well and should be remembersd for making our community .a
better place to live. v 7 o : 7 -
1. She was the chalr of Serra Mesa's Friends of Ruffin Canyon from 2002 to 2015. It was
because of her leadership that Ruffin Canyon was dedicated as open space in January of
2003, Monthly canyoll cleanups and yesarly community ¢leanups were aponsorsd by Friends of
Buffin Canyon. She represented our community at Canyon Lands and River Consgrvancy
meetings. . SR

2. Bonnis was an activist for our community gnvironmént. By starting the Taft Service
Club in 2005 and becoming a school partner, the Friends of Ruffin Canyon and the students
planted and cared for a native plant garden on the west side of the school.

3. BGPHLE wrote articles for the " Serra Mesa Ohserver ™ reqularly‘abcuk the canyon. The

ﬁIWlGlEa informed the cémumunity of the hlklng t”alls and native plants in odr canyon. The

Friends latest project is promoting for a safe trail through the tanyon to Fr}ars Rcad
mxh mﬁbknm*heﬁnerwmmwary : o .

4. BQBHL“ sarved on the ommunlty CounPLL Board and atLEBdﬁd many Serra Mesad Park and

Racraation and Blanning Group m&etlngs. She was an act*VE ccmmunlty member.,»;;
For these reasons and many more, the cammunlty shuuLd recognize Bennla hnugn, The ar&xcies
found in. hﬁ Observer will also be included in the for mal &DpllC&tlﬂﬂ, .

Carl Demas, President Serra Mesa Community Council

co: SBoott aherman, District 7 Conncleembar;,Mary Johnson, Friends of Ruffin Canyon;
Gima, Chair-of Serra Mega Pdrk & Recréation

7 John

|
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SERRA MESA PARK AND RECREATION COUNCIL, INC.
A California Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation

Serra Mesa Park and Recreation Center
0020 Village Glen Drive, California, 92123

September 18", 2015

To Whom it May Concern

At the regularly scheduied general meeting of the Serra Mesa Recreation Council inc. held on Tuesday,
September 15, this body voted unanirmously to support the naming of a tribute to Bonnie Hough. The
Council believes this tribute should be in the form of and entrance marker near the Taft Middle School
entrance to Ruffin Canyon accompanied by a named habitat garden at the same location. We are also
open to other suitable merorial options that may be presented at a later time.

Sincerely,

Sz /2.

Jon F. Cima

Chair, Serra Mesa Park and Recreation Council Inc.












The Bonnie Hough Native Habitat Garden

This garden is dedicated in memory of Bonnie Hough.
(Feb. 24, 1949 -- May 22, 2015)

Her vision for the restoration and future of the canyon
and her concern for the environment

will always be remembered as her legacy.
A founder and chairperson of the Friends of Ruffin Canyon from 2003 to 2015.










